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SOUTH WEST PUBLIC HEALTH REGIONAL TRAINING COMMITTEE (RTC)

Minutes of meeting held  

2:00 – 4:30 pm on Tuesday 09 October 2012 

Held at South West House, Taunton
1. Welcome and Introductions
	Present:

Becky Pollard (Chair)

Chris Hine

Paul Harwood

Sarah Weld

Dominic Mellon

Pat Diskett

Kate Rocha

Keith Kennerley


	By phone link:

Isabel Oliver

Yoav Ben Shlomo

Frances Chinemana

Toyin Ejidokun

Sally Pearson




2 Apologies:
Deb Lapthorne, Caroline Gamlin, Iain Lang, Alasdair Miller, Janet McCulloch, Stuart Cook, Kirsty Alexander, Bharat Pankhania, Paul Pilkington, Claire Hines

3. Minutes of meeting held on 14 June 2012 were agreed as a true record.

4. Matters arising
Item 2) KR reported that the issue of indemnity had been added to the training policy and was now on the website. No indemnity insurance is required by STRs to carry out their duties although they can, if they wish, take out insurance..KR has shared a list of possible providers with StR chairs.
Item 2)YBS reported it was not possible to obtain a group Athens licence for the StR group via University of Bristol.
Item 9)The Analyst Training Scheme had not been approved and there were still some concerns around the included costs. The committee was happy for the working group to reach a decision by the end of the week to go ahead if the concerns could be addressed. BP received reassurance from the working group that PH funds would be spent appropriately.

Item 11) DM reported that a replacement had been found for E-space which was now up and running and working well.
Other items were covered by the agenda. 

5. Chair's update
BP updated the committee on the Public Health England (PHE) structures. PH posts were included at various levels of seniority. A job matching process was currently underway which would be followed by a round of 'at risk' postholders being able to apply for vacancies, followed by open competition for posts. The impact on current PCT structures remained to be seen but there was an encouraging growth in the PH workforce.
IO reported Duncan Selby, PHE CEO had visited the south west and had met all PHE leads as well as all members of staff. The message of a commitment to PH and developing a strong role for health improvement was encouraging. He had been pleased with ways of working in the south west.
The regional Education and Transition Group had received funding for DPH training which may be broadened to include other members of PH teams. Staff retention 

could be a potential problem but as yet unknown.  Ways of working that avoid fragmentation will be needed to maintain cohesion within the PH community.

6. Head of School's Report 

· CH referred to her report which listed the many activities currently being undertaken by the programme team. 

· The recruitment planning for 2013 had agreed on the recruitment of 3 StRs in the Peninsula area, 1 in Somerset, 1 in the north of the region plus 2 ACFs, one in Bristol one at Plymouth/Exeter. ACFs would have the opportunity to join the national recruitment. A well attended career's evening had taken place and another one was planned in Peninsula area on 25 October. 

· Kate Rocha's maternity leave was to be covered by Diane Lloyd. 

· CH urged the committee to keep the programme team informed of any changes during the transition period that could affect training.

· The forthcoming Quality Panels were an opportunity for open discussion on all training locations.

· The academic contract work had commenced in 2012, not 2013 as reported.

· BP requested that a quality assurance report, capturing all the current QA activities including Quality Panels, be submitted at the next RTC in February. 

7. Budget update

KK reported a predicted underspend which related to StR salary and t&s spending.  The difficulties in assessing the numbers to be recruited each year to be in line with workforce requirements were outlined.  The budget allocation remains the same whilst savings during maternity leaves and income from OOP cannot be accurately predicted.  There is a possibility of additional funding for training as a result of the removal of top slicing the SHA budget.
Discussion took place about plans to address the underspend and suggestions were:

· Explore one off spending on infrastructure/software/one-off courses

· Recruit one more StR to generalist training programme

· An additional lecturer post

· Ensure plans in place to address any extra funding into south west

CH and KK to implement best option once further costings have been worked out.

8. Academic Training Pathways
YBS was thanked for the draft policy statement on higher degree funding arrangements.  He outlined the reasons that the paper had been written to draw attention to the inequality of higher degree possibilities for non-medically qualified StRs who were excluded from ACF posts and for all StRs, who may develop an interest in academic public health whilst on the training programme and wish to pursue an academic path.
Points raised included:

· Query over timings of recruitment and start times within the academic and work plan cycle,

· How to place StRs equitably across the 3 south west universities,

· PhD area of interest could inform which academic institution would be most suitable,
· Assurance that costs are carefully looked at before agreeing to higher degree,

· Support from StR group and thanks this was being addressed,

· This should be a national initiative.

The committee supported the recommendation to adopt the policy.  YBS and colleagues asked to review recruitment timings and bring back to the committee in February 2013.
9.Transition update

Wessex transfer and zone boundary changes

KR reported on the feedback received following the circulation of the Wessex transfer paper.  There had been some confusion about why those currently in the Dorset area had not been offered a transfer and it was clarified that those already based in Dorset will not have their training disrupted as they will still be able to move to their second training location as if the transfer was not happening. StRs affected had been contacted individually and discussions had taken place between individuals and the programme team.  
In practical terms, the current rotation zones would need to change and the suggested rotation zones, which were aligned to the CSS configuration, were discussed.  Somerset was included in 2 zones.  

It was agreed to approve the transfer of NHS Dorset and NHS Bournemouth and Poole to Wessex Deanery.  The revised rotations zones were approved subject to the addition of Gloucestershire to also be included in 2 zones.  Names of zones for ease of identification to be agreed but zones from RTC agreement today would be:

· Cornwall & Isles of Scilly / Devon / Plymouth / Torbay / Somerset

· Gloucestershire / Wiltshire / Swindon / Bath & NE Somerset 
· Gloucestershire / South Gloucestershire / North Somerset / Bristol / Somerset
Full implementation timing would be agreed with Julie Parkes, TPD in Hampshire & Isle of Wight.  Every effort would be made to minimise effect of change eg minimise any confusion regarding ARCPs. One StR would be seeking an interdeanery transfer.  Budgets would be affected from 1st April 2013 when funding for Dorset StRs would be transferred to Wessex. 

TUPE transfer

Gloucestershire Foundation Hospital Trust would be the new host employer for the training programme.  Everyone affected had been informed.  Consultation had begun and KR would be taking a paper to NHS Bristol Staff Side for consideration.  The Gloucestershire team had been positive and flexible in their approach and would attend the training conference on 06 November to make themselves known to StRs and to answer any queries.  The focus would now be on the technicalities of the transfer.
StRs had raised concerns of the South West pay, terms and conditions consortium.  Assurances had been given that no changes would be made without consultation and no changes would be made unilaterally.  

Official transfer consultation would commence mid October for 4 weeks.  

Programme Team office move

The timings for the office move from South Plaza to Severn Deanery and hot desk sights were being worked out and re-location would take place gradually.  

10. Planning for 2013 recruitment

This had been discussed under item 6.  Difficulties in predicting end dates and the unplanned bunching of leavers in some years was highlighted. 

11. Technology working group
This committee received an update on progress a document is being finalised to draw together the conclusions of the group to date. It was decided that it was not appropriate to continue to explore whether affiliations with the universities could be established by StR teaching commitments and instead the focus should be feeding in to what is happening with PHE around access to Public Health resources.
DM said that a report from the regional PHE Knowledge and Intelligence group had stated that access to NHS e-journals was poor across the region apart from university sites, for any PH staff.  A disparity audit on e-learning was being carried out for the transition team.  Progress from this group to be reported at the next RTC 

12 GP/PH leadership update

Clarification on update: 2 GPs had been recruited each on a 3 month wte attachment, making overall 1 x 6 wte month attachment.  It was pointed out that this was a different to the current arrangement in Somerset. 

BP requested a report from each of the training locations following these attachments be submitted to the committee.

13.  Business case proposal for Paediatric/Public Health attachment
Julie Frier was thanked for submitting her proposal for the PH training programme to support and, if budget allocation from PHE via SHA allowed, fund a community paediatrician on a six month fixed term attachment to public health.  
Points raised during discussion: 

· This full time proposed attachment is different from other part time attachments currently underway and funded by the ‘other’ specialty,

· Julie Frier had benefitted from a similar attachment during her paediatric training and is aware and enthusiastic of the benefits to both community paediatrics and public health,

· Benefits to the current PH StRs for any attachments, whether community paediatric, GP or any other specialty would need to be exploited.  Ways of reciprocal benefits could be through participation in the tutorial programme and the opportunities for senior PH StRs to have a role in supervision during attachments. 

· Important that this attachment is run as a pilot and, if successful, opened up to competitive recruitment,
· Further development of attachments with other specialties should be pursued,

· The success and development of such attachments is dependent on the enthusiasm and championing by supervisors with particular interests and contacts.

It was agreed to support the proposal for inclusion in the 2013/14 Business Plan, funding to be identified with the Deanery.
14. Report from the StR Committee

SW and DM were thanked for their comprehensive report on StR activities.  DM highlighted the success of the Huddle collaborative platform to date and that a business case would be submitted to roll forward.  

15.  Reports from academic public health institutions

UoB 

· Gemma Morgan had been successful in obtaining a doctoral fellowship

· Georgie MacArthur had been successful in publishing in a PH journal

· SSCM was looking forward to welcoming Naomi Bush, an ACF interdeanery transfer in November
UWE – Apologies from Paul Pilkington.  He had been in contact with Ruth Woolley regarding the academic contracts.

PCMD – Apologies from Iain Lang.  Information submitted:

· development of two successor medical schools – University of Exeter Medical School, (UoEMS) and Plymouth University Peninsula Schools of Medicine and Dentistry (PUPSMD) – continues. How the Training Programme contract will relate to the two organisations is under discussion.

· Professor Christian Gericke, currently Professor of Public Health at University of Plymouth and an academic supervisor, is leaving to take up a post in Australia in January 2013.

Update on renewal of University Contracts

CH referred to her update paper.  She would continue to inform the committee of developments.  CH re-iterated the need for information from the StRs on the quality of academic institutions to the December Quality Panel.

16. Report from HPA

IO did not foresee changes to the provision of HP training once the regional office for south of England HPA was established in Reading.  This would be a centre for management and no HP core functions were expected to relocate there.  There were some implications for the HP personnel in Dorset when the Ferndown office closed and re-located to Hampshire.  Key HP training locations would continue in Bristol and Exeter where the full range of experience would take place.  IO was thanked for her ongoing interest and provision of training.  
A new Epiet trainee had been appointed.

IO reported that the process for issuing honorary contracts for PH StRs working in HP locations were now being finalised. 

17. CPD

CPD co-ordinators are currently reviewing the documents submitted as part of the annual audit process and the quality of submissions appears to be good.  The current audit tool is being reviewed, but the new tool will not be used until the CPD policy has been updated.  Medical members of the Faculty should already be aware of the revised CPD guidance for doctors from the General medical Council.
18. Information from Training Co-ordinator

BC corrected some data.  The recognition that some of the information was out of date reflected the constant changes to CCT dates and working patterns!

All Educational Supervisors should now be fully accredited and BC needed to contact all ES who did not appear up to date. 

The gender imbalance of the training programme was discussed.  KR would contact FPH to see if any data was available regarding gender during the various stages of recruitment. 

BP noted the change in requirement for StRs in Year 1 to attend the ARCP in person.  The ARCP panel members had agreed that if there were no concerns about progress then ST1 StRs completing their MPH and post part A need not attend their ARCP review in person.  However there is no policy to say that these ST1 StRs cannot attend if they would like the opportunity to attend in person.
A StR letter of complaint to FPH regarding the June Part A exam had been sent.  

YBS confirmed dates had been set for a revision course prior to the January re-sits.

19. AOB

KK reported that, although it had been thought there would be 2 LETBs to cover the south west, there would in fact be only one with 2 councils to represent the 2 parts of the region (ie Peninsula and Severn).  Jane Barry, former CEO of NHS Somerset, had been appointed as Chair of the SW LETB.  BP felt it was important that PH was represented at LETB level and would discuss with CH.
Further updates of location moves of PH departments was being requested from Specialty Tutors via the Quality Panel reports.

BP congratulated CH and StRs for the Development School which had been very successful.  It was hoped this annual school would continue.   To be included to February agenda.

20. Date of next meetings

BC to set dates for 2013 and circulate.
Actions
	Item
	
	Action for:

	4
	Analyst Training Scheme working party to decide by 16 October whether this scheme would be supported and commence implementation if agreed.
	ATS Working party

	6
	Quality assurance report, capturing all the current QA activities including Quality Panels, to be submitted in February.
	BC/CH

	8
	YB-S and colleagues to review recruitment timings for academic StRs and report to the committee in February.
	YB-S

	12
	Reports to be requested from host training locations following GP/PH leadership attachments.
	BC

	15
	StRs to encourage colleagues to complete survey on the quality of academic institutions to the December Quality Panel to help in the process of University renewal contracts.
	DM/SW

	18
	Contact all Educational Supervisors who were not up to date with their core competency training.
	BC

	18
	Contact FPH to see if any data was available regarding gender during the various stages of recruitment.
	KR (DL)

	19
	PH to be represented at LETB level.
	BP/CH
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